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September 18, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

I am pleased to transmit for King County Council review and approval, a motion relating to the King County Human Services Recommendations Report for 2004-2006.

King County has chosen to invest in the health and well being of its residents through its ongoing commitment to and participation in human services.  The King County Council adopted the King County Framework Policies for Human Services in September 1999 (Ordinance 13629), which describes the policy direction and priorities for the County’s participation in human services.  The Framework Policies are widely accepted and understood as the guiding principles for King County government in the human service arena. 

King County has an articulated investment strategy for human services, specific investment goals, a well-planned approach to achieving those goals, and a diversified portfolio.  These strategies are described in the Framework Policies and carried out in the implementation of the Human Services Recommendations Report.  

The five Community Goals that have been jointly adopted by United Way of King County, King County, City of Seattle, city of Bellevue, South King County Human Services Forum, and other jurisdictions, guide the County’s human services investments.  They are:  

1. Food to eat and a roof overhead

2. Supportive relationships within families, neighborhoods, and communities

3. A safe haven from all forms of violence and abuse

4. Health care to be as physically and mentally fit as possible

5. Education and job skills to lead an independent life

The Human Services Recommendations Report for 2004-2006 shows how the establishment of common goals is leading to greater efficiencies, shared outcomes and indicators, better evaluation, identification of effective service models, and enhanced communication among stakeholders.  

The Framework Policies laid out implementation guidelines and required elements for each Human Services Recommendations Report (HSRR).  The ordinance called for submission of the report every three years, with updates to be provided in the non-reporting years.  As required by the Framework Policies, the HSRR for 2004-2006 assesses the human services system, considers the changing human services environment, identifies areas for specific focus, evaluates progress made in the five Community Goals, recommends programmatic and system improvements, and proposes next steps for human services development. 

A discussion of juvenile and adult criminal justice initiatives and programs is a major focus in the HSRR for 2004-2006.  The report takes an in-depth look at ongoing and emerging programs developed to impact recidivism and reduce criminal behavior.  The factors underlying criminal behavior are many and complex; therefore, our portfolio of strategies must be broad and deep, and must address primary, secondary and tertiary interventions in order to maximize positive impacts on the criminal justice system.  The report shows how the partnerships forged between the human services and criminal justice systems are critical for ensuring that resources are carefully targeted to prevent problem behaviors, to mitigate known risk factors, and to assist those already involved with the criminal justice system to access appropriate supports.  

The HSRR for 2004-2006 also provides brief descriptions from a sample of our human service programs – each relating to one or more community goal, each reflecting a collaborative approach, and each describing how accountability is assured.  The nine human services programs profiled include:  Family Support and Early Childhood, Drug/Alcohol Prevention, Public Health – Seattle & King County, Youth Services, Access to Human Services—Transportation, Services to Combat Homelessness, Aging Services, Domestic Violence/Sexual Assault, and Employment Services.  These programs are supported by a variety of funders and demonstrate the strategic community partnerships and collaborative efforts necessary to coordinate and provide these services.  

As a regional government, King County is in a unique position to address the human services needs of its residents.  King County’s role as planner, partner, resource developer, administrator, and funder spans both regional and local services.  While the County plays an important role in addressing human service needs, we do so as one partner among many.  This report describes the key partnerships in several programs funded by County Current Expense and Criminal Justice funds in collaboration with local, state, federal, and other funders to jointly address human services needs.  Through these strategies, the County maximizes its investments, leverages its dollars, and assures that County investment priorities are addressed.  

In addition to evaluating progress made in the five Community Goals, evaluations were also completed for several specific human service programs.  The report provides results of evaluations completed during the reporting period of the New Start, Safe Communities, and Project TEAM programs.  To improve the efficacy of evaluation efforts, the Juvenile Justice Evaluation Work Group was formed in November 2000.  The work of this group provides an example of cross system collaboration, applying research to social problems, developing evidence-based models, and building capacity to evaluate human services interventions. 

Throughout the development of the HSRR, there were several avenues and opportunities for community input and coordination with interested and affected parties.  The King County Children and Family Commission and commission staff were closely involved in the development of this report.  Community meetings and forums were scheduled to provide updates and seek input and feedback from stakeholders on a regular basis, particularly for many of the youth and juvenile justice initiatives.  

The recommendations in the HSRR are formed from ideas, issues and concerns raised in the community.  Recommendations are made at two levels:  program level and system-wide.  At the program level, recommendations describe maintaining or enhancing current program activities.  Recommendations for system-wide changes are more complex and are described below.  

As the county’s revenues continue to decline, the challenge to identify a stable source of funding that maintains the current level of effort for discretionary human services becomes greater.  

Recommendation 1.  King County will utilize rental fees generated from the Solid Waste Division to prevent further erosion of the human services programs funded by the County’s discretionary Current Expense revenues.  This proposed Executive initiative is the first step toward maintaining current levels of human services funding (CX).

Next, in order to move human services planning to an enhanced level, King County’s human services system should be carefully reviewed and methods for achieving long-term stability must be identified.  

Recommendation 2.  King County will convene a human services advisory task force that will be charged with identifying long-term, stable sources of human services funding that build upon the work of the Regional Policy Committee and are congruent with the King County Framework Policies for Human Services. 

King County has enhanced the human services infrastructure through the implementation of numerous partnerships and collaborative relationships.  As one example, the alliance between the human services and juvenile justice systems have yielded concrete results that have impacted the costs of operating the juvenile justice system and improved the lives of youth and their families.  

Recommendation 3.  King County will continue developing collaborative relationships that lead to improved client outcomes and administrative efficiencies.

Using the framework provided by the Five Community Goals, human services funders, planners, and providers are looking at ways to demonstrate accountability through the development of common outcomes and performance measures.  

Recommendation 4:  King County will continue to streamline and consolidate reliable measures to assure accountability.

On August 14, 2003, I had an opportunity to meet with human service stakeholders from across King County to discuss human service issues and the 2004 budget process.  I received tremendous support for both the Solid Waste/Human Services Initiative and the human services advisory committee.  Participants acknowledged the work of the Regional Policy Committee (RPC) in identifying regional human service priorities and expressed hope that the two bodies would work together.  It is my goal that the work of the task force and the RPC complement each other.  As the task force is formed, I look forward to working with you to tackle the challenges of stabilizing the human services system in the future.  

I recommend that the Council approve the attached Motion to adopt the Human Services Recommendations Report for 2004-2006.  If you have any questions, please contact Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, at (206) 296-7689.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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King County Councilmembers

       ATTN:  David deCourcy, Chief of Staff



Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director



Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services

